PIKE COUNTY WATER & SEWERAGE AUTHORITY

Regular Meeting

Minutes

January 16, 2013
The Pike County Water & Sewerage Authority held its regular monthly meeting on January 16, 2013, at 8:30 a.m. in the boardroom of the Authority’s Building at 94 Gwynn Street, Zebulon, Georgia.  Members present were: Tommy Burnsed, Chairman, presiding; Steve Brown; Larry Lynch and Mark Whitley.  Tommy Powers was not present  
Also present were: Donna Pearson, Office Administrator; Mike Phillips, County Manager and Yvonne Langford to record the minutes.

Mr. Burnsed called the meeting to order.  He would like to postpone the election of officers until all members could be present.  
AGENDA

Mr. Lynch made a motion to approve the agenda with the amendment of postponing the election of officers.  The motion passed on a second by Mr. Brown with Mr. Brown, Mr. Burnsed and Mr. Lynch voting for the motion.
MINUTES

Mr. Lynch made a motion to approve the minutes of the December 19, 2012 meeting.  The motion passed on a second by Mr. Lynch with Mr. Brown, Mr. Burnsed and Mr. Lynch voting for the motion.

FINANCIAL REPORT

In the absence of Mr. Whitley, Yvonne Langford reviewed the financial report noting nothing of significance.
MOTION

Mr. Lynch made a motion to accept the financial report.  The motion passed on a second by Mr. Brown with Mr. Brown, Mr. Burnsed and Mr. Lynch voting for the motion.

Mr. Whitley arrived at this time.
CLEAR SPRINGS
Ms. Pearson said she had researched the minutes regarding when Mr. Goodwin visited the Authority and it was in October 2004.  In reviewing the minutes it was noted that Mr. Goodwin did expect excess water and that it was possible the Authority could use the water.  The minutes of May 2006 reports that Mr. Goodwin had to apply for a variance from the EPD to use the springs.  After the variance is received from the EPD Pike County will still have to rezone the land for the project.  When he requests the rezoning of the land that will be the time to approach him regarding use of the excess water.  Ms. Pearson said she was not able to research Pike County Commission minutes on line further back than five years.  Mr. Phillips was asked if he would be able to locate the minutes after April 2006 when the rezoning was approved by the County Commission.
SHACKELFORD ROAD WELL

Water samples from the Shackelford Road Well site were tested for odor and taste.  The water was collected earlier in the morning.  There continues to be an odor issue.  If the Shackelford Road water can be mixed with the Midway Road water it is useable.  The Shackelford Road well cannot be considered a backup with the existing water quality.  If Midway has to be closed and Shackelford Road used exclusively there are going to be complaints.  

Mr. Brown is upset with Carter and Sloope.  They told the Authority they could chemically solve the sulfur issue.  He has done research and cannot find any chemical way to solve the sulfur issue.   Carter and Sloope should have advised the Authority that it would cost an additional $40,000.  Carter and Sloope has now advised the Authority it will cost between $40,000 and $80,000 to solve the sulfur issue.  Discussion was held regarding whether or not the Authority needed to discuss this issue with Carter and Sloope.

Mr. Lynch suggested the Authority consider having the system evaluated by another engineering firm.  Mr. Brown thought someone other than an engineer, such as Georgia or Georgia Tech, might be able to give an evaluation. He agreed that it would be best to have an evaluation prior to discussing the issue with Carter and Sloope so the Authority would have a better understanding of the situation. This is the most pressing issue the Authority has at the current time.  Mr. Lynch suggested that Georgia Rural Water should be able to give some assistance regarding an evaluation. Ms. Pearson will contact Georgia Rural Water and see if they have any assistance they can offer and bring a report to the next meeting.  Mr. Brown said he would like to see how the Shackelford Road site sulfur issue compares to water in Florida that has sulfur issues.  Mr. Whitley will contact a friend in Pensacola to get information regarding their water.         
MIDWAY ROAD WELL
The Midway Road well is back on line.  The fence has not been repaired and the tree has not been removed.  The County was going to take care of those things but they have not been able to handle them due to more pressing issues.  They will get to them as soon as they can.

OFFICE ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

Ms. Pearson said there is one new customer at Peach State.

SYSTEM OPERATOR’S REPORT

Mr. Huckaby’s report was reviewed.

BOARD MEMBER COMMENTS

Mr. Lynch raised the issue regarding expansion of the system to get new customers.  It was noted that Molena would be a potential customer because they have arsenic in their water.  They do not have the money to run water lines to connect to a system.  It was noted the cost of water lines is $150,000 per mile.  Discussion was held regarding how many miles it would take to connect Molena with a water system. The Pike County Water Authority does not have the funds to run water lines.  The City of Griffin has a water treatment facility in Upson County that might be closer than any other facility.  

Mr. Burnsed said he had another conversation with Mr. Frye during the holidays regarding the Williamson water supply.  If they were to become a customer of Pike County Water Authority it would be an additional source of revenue that would benefit Pike County.  It was noted that they have a contract with the City of Griffin and they do not know whether or not they can get out of that contract.  There would be attorney expense involved to read the contract.  It was decided the Authority would offer to pay the expense of an attorney to review the contract.  Mr. Burnsed will talk with Steve Frye and offer to pay the expense of the attorney.  
ADJOURN

Mr. Brown made a motion, seconded by Mr. Whitley, to adjourn the meeting.  The motion passed with Mr. Brown, Mr. Burnsed, Mr. Lynch and Mr. Whitley voting for the motion.

_________________________ 

Tommy Burnsed – Chairman
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    Yvonne M. Langford - Recorder
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